Schools need Catholic identity, Pope tells US bishops 

Vatican, Jun. 24 (CWNews.com) 

Vatican, Jun. 24 (CWNews.com) - In a June 24 address to visiting bishops from America's Pacific Northwest, Pope John Paul II said that Catholic educational and medical institutions should maintain a clear support for Church doctrine. 

"It is of utmost importance," the Holy Father said, "that the Church's institutions be genuinely Catholic: Catholic in their self-understanding and Catholic in their identity." He was speaking to bishops from the metropolitan provinces of Portland, Seattle, and Anchorage. This was the 9th of 14 groups from the US to travel to Rome for meetings with the Pope and officials of the Roman Curia, as the American bishops make their ad limina visits. After a pause during the summer, the visit by American bishops will resume in September. 

Catholic schools, hospitals, welfare agencies, and other institutions "exist for one reason only: to proclaim the Gospel," the Pope reminded his American visitors. He insisted that these institutions "must always proceed ex corde Ecclesiae -- from the very heart of the Church." 

In using that Latin phrase, the Pope left no doubt that he was thinking primarily of the Catholic universities, whose policies should be governed by the apostolic constitution Ex Corde Ecclesiae , promulgated by Pope John Paul in 1990. That document requires that professors teaching theology and philosophy in Catholic universities should have a teaching mandate from their local bishops. The American bishops have announced, however, that they will not require professors to obtain this mandatum . 

Speaking specifically about Catholic schools, Pope John Paul said that "the Church's educational institutions will be able to contribute effectively to the new evangelization only if they clearly preserve and foster their Catholic identity." Toward that end, he reminded the American bishops, "Catholic colleges and universities are called to offer an institutional witness of fidelity to Christ and to his word as it comes to us from the Church, a public witness expressed in the canonical requirement of the mandatum ." 

In addition to ensuring doctrinally sound instruction-- at both the university level and elementary schools or religious-education programs-- Church leaders should also seek to staff their schools with teachers and administrators who will respect and uphold the Catholic faith, the Pope continued. He said: "All those who share in the apostolates of such institutions, including those who are not of the faith, should show a sincere and respectful appreciation of that mission which is their inspiration and ultimate raison d'être." 

Pope John Paul praised the American Church for building and maintaining an extraordinary number of hospitals and other health-care institutions. But he cautioned that in this field, too, Catholic institutions must carefully maintain an authentic Catholic witness. "Established policies in complete conformity with the Church's moral teaching need to be firmly in place in Catholic health-care facilities," he said. 
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